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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Key school/Escuela Key, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
Corrected and Final Minutes General Membership Meeting 

Via Zoom 

March 22, 2023; 7:30 PM
Key Escuela School Library and via Zoom
1. The President established that a quorum was present. 
2. Members approved the minutes of the February General Membership meeting without changes.
3. The slides from the Presentation by Elenor Hodges, Executive Director of EcoAction Arlington are at this link https://www.bluemontcivic.org/docs/Bluemont_Eco_Action.pdf.  She explained that EcoAction Arlington is a non-profit that is independent of Arlington County, but gets 70% of its funding from the County through an annual Memorandum of Understanding. The Memorandum has certain deliverables including education, and volunteer engagement. She noted that Arlington County Arlington has achieved its goal of 100% renewable electricity use at all County facilities, two years ahead of schedule, with 80% of the County goal met through a Solar Farm in Pennsylvania. 

She explained the if the County Board approves the fiscal year 2024 budget package proposed by the County Manager, the County will implement a new fee structure to fund stormwater management. The program would take effect in January 2024, and charge property owners based on the Equivalent Residential Unit, i.e. the median amount of impervious square footage of a property. The average fee is predicted to be $230 per family, which would be an average increase of $100. Credits are available for conservation landscaping, rain gardens, tree planting, rainwater collection and permeable pavements. During the question and answer period, she said that there is currently no plan to grant credit for homes in a Resource Protection Area. People would be able to apply for credits in November 2023, which is a short window given that stormwater management improvements made before then would currently not be considered for a credit. 
She described several programs to make homes more climate-friendly, including an Energy Audit to assess a home’s energy use, the County’s Solar and Electric Vehicle Co-op, technologies you can borrow from the County library such as energy meters and thermal cameras, the Rain Barrel Program www.fairfaxcounty.gov/soil-water-conservation/rain-barrel, The Green Choice Home Program, electrification to replace natural gas, programs to plant free trees on private property https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Sustainability-and-Environment/Trees/Plant-Trees , and a pilot program for maintenance of mature trees on private property. Details, including the schedule to apply for free trees, are in her presentation slides.  She noted the many volunteer opportunities offered by EcoArlington, including the Energy Masters Program, that trains people age 16 and up to do hands-on conservation upgrades and community education in affordable housing communities in Northern Virginia.  https://www.ecoactionarlington.org/community-programs/energy-masters/ 
Questions from Bluemont residents included whether there was help for a mature tree being on private land covered by a County easement being undermined by a creek. She said she would need to look into the issue, because the easement makes it complicated. 

Following the presentation and Q&A, BCA members agreed that the President should write a letter to the County Board asking about stormwater utility credits for owners of properties in Resource Protection Areas.

4. Approval of Nominating Committee for Annual Elections:
President Henry McFarland proposed the following volunteers to serve as the Nominating Committee for the June 2023 Annual Elections of BCA Officers and Posts:

Kate Mattos (chair)

Mark Haynes

Dorothy Patton

Shakti Shukla

Members voted unanimously to approve these proposed Nominating Committee members. 

5. Summary Reports of Executive Board Officers, Civic Federation Delegates, BCA Committees, and Follow-up Discussion (President, First VP, Second VP, Secretary, Treasurer, NCAC Rep, Civic Federation Delegates and Alternates, Parks Liaison, Missing Middle Housing Study Working Group, N. and Carlin Springs Road Pedestrian Safety Working Group) 
The President reported the responses he had received from County Board Chair Christian Dorsey to the BCA resolutions on the lot coverage study and property taxes. 
Regarding the timing of the lot coverage study, Mr. Dorsey said the Board understands and shares BCA’s perspective that the study is an important consideration in our approach to zoning and land use. The Board is engaged in ongoing conversations with staff as to the timing of the lot coverage study amid numerous zoning and planning studies that are already scheduled and funded. County Board Member Matt de Ferranti separately thanked BCA via email for its lot coverage resolution, and said the Board was discussing the timing of the study with County Staff. 
Regarding property taxes, Mr. Dorsey said BCA’s correspondence was shared with each member of the Board, made part of the budget process public record, and would be considered.  President noted that the County Manager’s budget proposal does not include changing the property tax rate, despite rising taxes due to increased assessments. 
The President said he had reached out to the Ballston/Virginia Square Civic Association about the County suing that civic association and some local residents regarding the Board of Zoning Appeals. He had not received a response from the Ballston/Virginia Square civic association. He noted that BCA would ask Board Chair Christian Dorsey about the suit at our April General Membership meeting. 
The President and Second Vice President Matt Harrison reported on efforts to organize a community event for Neighborhood Day on May 21. The members working this were Matt Harrison (chair), Shakti Shukla and Laura Kirkconnell, but other Bluemont residents are encouraged to join the effort. Fire Station 2 is unable to host an event. Matt Harrison had contacted Safeway about possible use of its parking lot. Other possible locations being considered are a block party or an event in a local park’s picnic shelter. The President said he would ask the school about whether its fields could be used. Possible events include, street chalk drawing, corn hole, inviting a food truck, a scavenger hunt and volunteer musicians from Bluemont. The Fire Department asked to be invited, which we would do. Members agreed that BCA could ask whether Safeway was able to donate something to the event. 
Treasurer David Smith reported that the current BCA budget was $2655.88.  It had been $2768.28 last month, then BCA paid $157.40 for a ZoomPro account and received $45 in annual dues. 

STORMWATER:  Regarding stormwater, David Smith noted that he and BCA had advocated that site plans reviews be supported by a representative dedicated to considering stormwater issues. This proposal is now in the County Manager’s budget proposal.

The Ballston Wetland Park (aka Ballston Beaver Pond) project is moving along well.  It is holding a lot more water than the pond has in a long time.  Although the pond will not retain stormwater, it should slow stormwater flow by 30%. https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Departments/Parks-Recreation/Locations/Parks/Ballston-Wetland-Park
There will likely be an on-site joint meeting in early fall or late summer including the Waycroft/Woodlawn civic association and BCA about the County’s plan for a stormwater detention facility in Waycroft/Woodlawn. 
4600 N. FAIRFAX As BCA’s representative to the site plan review for 4600 N. Fairfax (Holiday Inn site), David Smith noted the importance of the third Site Plan Review Committee Meeting on April 3.  Meeting topics include construction, logistics for construction trucks, stormwater management, transportation, landscaping and sustainability. Concerns noted by BCA members at the meeting included whether they would close the sidewalk along N. Fairfax to pedestrians and if so, what would be done to provide a safe pedestrian route, and where construction vehicles would be staged. 

BCA Civic Federation Delegates to the Arlington County Civic Federation encouraged people to watch the panel discussion on crime in Arlington by 

· Arlington Police Chief Andy Penn [Presentation, 4,4 MiB]
· Commonwealth’s Attorney Parisa Dehghani-Tafti

· Deborah Warren, Deputy Director of the Arlington Department of Human Services [Presentation, 2,6 MiB]
           Audio and video of the 90-minute discussion are on the website of the Arlington County Civic 
           Federation https://www.civfed.org. 
The Civic Federation passed its Resolution to Restore the Public’s Confidence in Arlington County Government by a vote of 70.3% in favor. The alternative resolution failed, gaining only 29.7% of the vote. The approved resolution is here  APPROVED Resolution [PDF, 368 KiB]  

The President reported that people who have been maintaining the garden at the corner of 9th Street, N and N. Harrison Street had applied to the County, and the County was considering it. The County is also looking at the landscaping proposal by the local student for his project to provide landscaping around the Bluemont sign on N. Kensington Street near N. Carlin Springs Road. The President BCA will be investigating a suggestion that land at the corner of 9th Street, N and N. Harrison Street by I-66 should be declared a park, but BCA does not have a position.  
The meeting adjourned at 8:43 pm. 
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